
SEARS ISLAND PLANNING INITIATIVE

JOINT USE PLANNING COMMITTEE

MEETING SUMMARY

FRIDAY, OCTOBER 26, 2007

10:00A.M. - 2P.M.

SEARSPORT PUBLIC SAFETY BUILDING

Call to Order

· Meeting was called to order at 10:05am by Dianne Smith.

· Dianne began the meeting by welcoming everyone and thanking the responsible parties for helping in setting up the room.

· Commissioner Cole commented on the productiveness of the agenda.

· The Committee agreed that the meeting minutes of September 20, 2007 would be reviewed and reformatted due to some confusion in certain areas; members are to e-mail Duane Scott regarding questions/comments for the revised version.  Duane will then resend the “Summary”.

· Future meeting minutes are to be referred to as a Summary instead of minutes.  The Meeting Summary will include discussions and highlights.

Review of Revised Schedule

· Duane reviewed the revised schedule and noted that the new format has dark blue boxes on the date of accomplishment for that topic; however, those topics are still open for discussion.  Medium blue boxes are noted where there is a need to discuss that topic in the near future.  Also added to the document is what was discussed at the September 20th meeting.  No questions were discussed regarding the new format.

Public Input

· Dianne asked for any public comments or questions, and there were none.  

Easements “101”

· “Easement 101” Presentation by Ciona Ulbrich, Maine Coast Heritage Trust and Alan Hutchinson, Forest Society of Maine

· The Maine Coast Heritage Trust is statewide and has approximately 70 properties (statewide).  Ciona discussed easements and that they are a legal permanent document.  An easement limits some rights of the landowner, others are held by the government agency or Land Trust and are backed by State and federal Law.  The landowner needs to check the property every year against the restrictions that are set.  Drafting an easement is the beginning of a long term plan; the holder begins by generating a draft document of what is to be protected and what the landowner benefits are.  Easements also includes due diligence work.  There is a cost associated with taking on a conservation easement; the Trust usually accepts contributions toward these costs.  The Board of Directors reviews the document carefully before approving.

· The Forest Society of Maine has been around for 25 years; however they actually originated approximately 10 years ago for Land Trust work with landowners.  Alan reiterated that an easement is a legal document and identifies landowner rights.  Easements are a Real Estate document that is part of the deed and is also recorded.  An easement should be a clear document that meets both the landowner and conservation needs.  An easement is not intended to be a document that predicts future needs.  Regular communication is necessary between the Trust and the landowner to identify and resolve problems to achieve goals of the easement.  The Board of Directors is approximately 20-25 individuals that have strong conservation, business communication and forest/land expertise.  Currently the Forest Society of Maine holds approximately two dozen easements.

· Q:  What management tools does the Trust have and what does the Trust provide?

· A:  The Forest Society of Maine Trust oversees landowner rights and guidelines forest management has to adhere to.  There are individuals within the organization that are devoted to monitoring positions.  Stewardship involves being on the ground to satellite remote capabilities.  Compare every six months.  The key is working with the landowner on a regular basis, making sure both parties understand the guidelines.

· (Maine Coast Heritage Trust)

· A:  Management rights stay with the landowner; the rights are restricted.  The Trust and landowner would work together to identify the potential problem, if there are violations - try to find resolution.  These potential problems could go to court if necessary.

· Q:  In a conservation easement, what is the benefit of a private property owner?

· A:  See that the land isn’t overdeveloped, or over used (this is the main goal).  There are some tax benefits; this would depend on the situation.  The landowner has the desire to see the land maintained.

· Q:  Who funds activities and cost of easement holder?

· A:  Government is funded within.  Operations are generally funded by private contributions.  Grant funding – landowner contributions on a project by project basis.

· Q:  Please speak regarding amendments and discretionary decision making?

· A:  Landowner has to make decisions along the way.  Key partnership – landowner and the Trust through built in management plan system, on an annual basis, allowing the plan to change over time.  Amendments are typically if it is going to tighten what the conservation easement protects.  Amendments should be approached cautiously.

· Q:  What is the approximate length of time it takes to draft an easement?

· A:  It could take a couple of months to a year, this depends more on the landowner than the Trust.  There needs to be a clear idea of what to restrict before drafting of legal language.

· (Forest Society of Maine)

· A:  The landowner should draft a concept of a page or two - that document will most likely go back and forth until agreed upon – approximately a year.

· Q:  Would an amendment add trails?

· A:  When easements are established trails are agreed upon.  Additional trails could be added as long as agreed upon between the landowner and Trust.  There are areas that should not be made into trails.

· Q:  What if there is a third party involved?

· A:  Treat that situation with what works.

· Q:  Has your Trust had situations that amendments are required?  How did that work?

· A:  An example would be that the easement originally allowed four houses and the amendment tightened the easement to only allow two.

· Q:  Who can amend an easement?

· A:  The landowner would communicate with the Trust that an easement is required.  Then there would either be a new draft easement created or an amendment to the original.  This is not unique – both organizations can help reach goals.

· Q:  Are easements held with the State of Maine?

· A:  Yes.  Potential difficulties are who to talk to.  The landowner needs to know who that is.

· Q:  Is there information on a website that people can refer to?

· A:  Not in the level of detail needed.  Information can be provided by the Trust.

Resource Information and Data

· Resource Data presentation by Deane VanDusen, MaineDOT

· Q:  What is an ortho map?

· A:  Aerial photograph digitally rectified or altered to remove distortions from the curvature of the earth, etc.  Most of Maine has ortho rectified photography from the 2006 National Agriculture Inventory Program (NAIP).  The shadowing on the map is due to reflection of water or clouds; this is a collection of pictures to make one.  It is inconclusive of exactly what the shadow is.

· Q:  Federal funds were used for construction, does this set limits?  Can the Committee make decisions regarding authority?

· A:  This project was eligible for federal funds, not federally owned.

· Cultural Resources

· Q:  Is the legend counting old foundations?

· A:  Not mapped yet.

· Q:  The census block group 2002 population, what does that represent?

· A:  In that block it is based on 100 people or less.

· Topo
· Contours are in 10 foot intervals.

· Q:  What is unconsolidated shore?

· A:  Essentially unstabilized shores i.e. you can pick up ground matter loosely.

· Note: nothing is “on-top” of each other on the map, this is gross information not detailed. Digital files contain a lot of information that goes along with the mapping data. It would be valuable to overlay maps.

· Wetland Map
· Q:  What are hydric soils?

· A:  Saturated areas for at least 2 weeks in each year or longer (covered in water).

· Q:  Are hydric soils added to make the map more accurate?

· A:  These maps are the most accurate to our knowledge.  Wetlands as shown, however based on the way they were mapped, it might not be the actual boundaries of them.

· Note:  If in the future something was to be built near wetland, the Committee would review the maps for more accurate information as to the location of wetland.

· Habitat
· Amphibian breeding pools are numbered.  These are rare animal sightings i.e. Ribbon Snake, Eagle nests, Eel grass beds.  These maps are based on 1994 aerial photos (flown). 

· Q:  Are there shellfish bed maps showing historical scallop beds?

· A:  Yes

· Q:  Is it possible to update eel grass information?

· A:  MaineDOT can make that information available.

· Q:  On NW of island map the dune grass looks like it is in the water?
· A:  It is on a sand dune.

· Q:  Soils map accuracy?

· A:  Data where area is mapped is old, the soils map is not changed; it is the best map to use for soils.

· Data Request:  Water basin off of Mack Point and off Island.  Dredge basin, substrate is ledge exposed/unexposed.  MaineDOT will look into request and report back will make the information accessible to the Committee.

· Q:  Hurricane surge information?
· A:  It is available, but probably not useful for this analysis.
· Info Request:  Projections of global warming?  If information exists, the Committee would like to see it.

· Land cover with wetlands map – add plant and animal map.

· Q:  Coastal bluffs analysis?
· A:  MaineDOT to look into getting the information.
· General Discussion:
· Is the Committee satisfied with the information that was presented today?
· It was discussed that the Committee would like to make the first steps to having access to bigger maps to write on.  The Committee will provide MaineDOT with the information needed to achieve this.  The next step to this is to combine maps with limitations.  Writing on the maps with possibilities should come after combining the maps.  The Committee would like a demonstration to be presented at the next meeting of a composite of information on maps that is both layered, and have the capability to remove information or have the information darkened or lightened.  Jim, Scott and Becky will work with MaineDOT to discuss what the needs are for this demonstration.

· Does the Land Trust have any questions?

· It was observed that the Committee is on the right track regarding the types of data that is being collected.  This will aide in the baseline of the easement and the Committee will also need this information to create a final document.  Maine Coast Heritage Trust noted that there are two other sets of data that are needed:  Public Use Areas and Improvements e.g. antenna, gates, trails.  The Committee may want to map not just places that are inaccessible due to wetland, amphibian breeding pools etc., but also areas are accessible.  The Committee asked if there were any maps created during any of the “walk-thru’s” on the island.  None noted.

Interagency Meeting Report

· Dean reconvened the meeting noting that he updated the Interagency group, of which meets the second Thursday of each month.  The Interagency group requested regular updates from Dean.

Mack Point Build-Out Presentation

· Mack Point Build-out presentation by Jim Therriault, Sprague Energy and John Henshaw, MaineDOT

· Maps 7&8 and a list of owners were passed out.

· Q:  What is the difference between Maine Port Authority vs. MaineDOT?

· A:  Commissioner Cole explained that Maine Port Authority is autonomous from the Department, but the Commissioner does serve on the Board of Directors and the Executive Director is John Henshaw, MaineDOT Office of Freight Transportation. 
· Mack Point’s Build-out presentation showed who owned what of the following:

· Sprague Energy, State of Maine, Railroad, Private, Wet areas (problematic) and other MaineDOT land.  The presentation also noted current utilization and three areas for future expansion.  There are approximately 14 acres for future expansion and approximately 71 acres available for development for a potential total of 85 acres, including taking down some tanks that were formerly used.

· Mack Point touched base on types of container terminals

· Low volume terminals – Portland, for example, with an approximate usage of 12,000 containers/year.

· High volume terminals -  with an approximate usage of 250,000 containers/year with a capacity of 500,000.

· Container handling expansion options:

· Dock option 1 – use current dock for lower volume offering with an alternative of building out over the water

· Option 2A – possible land-side expansion.

· Request for information:  The Committee requested Mack Point provide the maps printed in color.

GAC Presentation

· GAC Corporation Presentation by Peter Goodwin 

· Currently GAC has 153 acres total and only use approximately 40 acres (there are also a couple small areas that aren’t usable).  Also, GAC is currently leasing the dock to Maine Maritime Academy.

· GAC does export outside Maine to Argentina, Europe, France, Spain and China.  They currently have a 1.5 million gallon capacity for chemicals.

· There is a landfill section that is not available for building on, however depending on the weight limits, could accommodate a parking lot or a storage facility.

· Q:  Do you anticipate building piers again?

· A:  We have not yet been approached regarding that.

Data Needs for the Next JUPC Meeting

· Dianne asked the Committee to review the materials that were presented and how to apply it toward the goals for the next meeting.

· The author of Future Port Strategies of Maine will be invited to the next meeting for a presentation.  Duane will bring paper copies of the Draft Long-Range Plan.

· The Committee agreed to wait until January to have a presentation for the public, draft a mitigation and site plan.

· The Committee also agreed that it was time to have the informational piece of the goals to come to an end and start moving forward to making decisions.

· MaineDOT will create a grid for the next meeting to view and measure the acreage.

· The next meeting the Committee will discuss who is going to hold the easement and summarize the expectations.

Public Input

· Dianne asked for any public comments or questions, and there was none.  

Adjourn

· NEXT MEETINGS:  The following meeting dates were suggested:

· November 15  10 a.m. - 2 p.m.

· December date suggestions:
· Option #1  December 11th  11 a.m. - 3 p.m. or
· Option #2  December 7th    10 a.m. - 2 p.m.
· (bring brown bag lunch) @ Searsport Public Safety Building, 3 Union Street

